COMMUNITY OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

(SPECIAL MEETING)

TUESDAY, 28 JUNE 2005 at 2.00 pm

PRESENT:

Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp, Farmer (N), Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Parsons), Glover (as substitute for Councillor McDevitt), Rutherford (K) and Scarborough (as substitute for Councillor Hendry)

ALSO PRESENT:   Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder;



Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder;



Councillor Allison attended the meeting as an observer.

COS.83/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Hendry, McDevitt and Parsons.

COS.84/05
PROPOSED TRANSFER OF TALKIN TARN

The Head of Property Services presented report PS.10/05, on the proposed Transfer of Talkin Tarn.

He reminded Members that the Council on 18 January 2005 (Minute Reference C.15/05d), had agreed to proceed with the transfer of the Talkin Tarn estate with the City Council taking over responsibility for Talkin Tarn, conditional on addressing issues relating to toxic blue/green algae and strengthening of the business case.

The Head of Property Services advised that after the Council had agreed this course of action, Officers had started to work on this report and had taken into consideration comments made at meetings of this Committee and the outcome of consultation with the community and other stakeholders.

The Report, included a Business Plan, with specific Performance Management targets and a summary of estimated/overall potential costs.

Mr Atkinson added that since the report had been produced the estimated/overall potential cost summary on page 25 had been revised and he tabled a copy of the revised document.  He also outlined the comprehensive Risk Assessment which had been produced.  He commented that the overall Business Plan, including performance targets and the Risk Assessment, provided a clearer definition of the outputs which the Council could expect from the investment in Talkin Tarn.  He then invited Members to consider the report and provide comments.

In considering the report on the proposed transfer of Talkin Tarn, Members commented or raised questions as follows:

(a)
There was a reference on page 3 of the document to County Council's indication that they were prepared to indemnify the City Council for a period of 2 years.  Clarification was sought on this statement.


The Head of Property Services responded that the County Council had offered to indemnify against potential insurance claims from algal contamination for 2 years after the date of transfer.

(b)
Page 21 included a Performance Target for tree safety work under 2006/07.  A Member queried whether this had been programmed in early enough as it appeared from other parts of the report that remedial tree work was needed urgently.


The Head of Property Services acknowledged that the tree work ought to be done straight away and should be moved into the 2005/06 Performance Management Target.

(c)
There was a question as to why the contracts for the Manager, the Ranger and the Supervisor were to be fixed-term contracts.  Members were concerned that fixed term contracts may make recruitment more difficult.


The Head of Property Services and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport reported that after discussions with the Council's Personnel Section, fixed-term contracts were seen as a lower risk strategy.  It was felt that it would be prudent not to put in permanent contracts initially as a means of safeguarding the Council's position.

(d)
There was a query as to why the educational facility would be in a portacabin, instead of a fixed building.


The Head of Property Services responded that throughout the consultation process on plans for Talkin Tarn it had become obvious from responses that taking over the Tarn should not be about substantial change and that the intensification of development was to be resisted.  When the matter had been considered by this Committee in October 2004 there had been 3 schemes, 2 of which involved a higher investment.  As a result of the consultation with this Committee and with Parishes and stakeholders, the view appeared to be that the third option of less change was the preferred one.  


The provision of a portacabin was significantly cheaper and efforts would be made to ensure that it blended in with the environment.  The portacabin would be a good quality purpose-built facility.  In the future the Council may decide to consolidate existing facilities and could consider looking for external funding for the provision of permanent facilities.

(e)
The report stated that the estimated income for car parking was £30,000 and Members queried how this figure had been reached.  The report also proposed a free 1-hour stay with charging thereafter and clarification was sought on how this would work. 


The Head of Property Services advised that a manual count of vehicles had been carried out at the Tarn and there were approximately 110,000 vehicle per year which could equate approximately 200,000 visitors.  This would equate to an approximate income of £30,000, assuming that 60-70% of vehicles used the free 1-hour facility.


The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport added that currently the car park is not marked out in any way and there is inefficient use of the parking space.  It was proposed that this would be addressed and that parking bays would be put in place for the free 1-hour parking facility.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that a system would be put in place for policing car parking. 


It was anticipated that the charges would be in place 7 days a week, but that the car park would not be open 24 hours a day.  In order to prevent anti-social behaviour, a gate would be placed over the car park to prevent access after certain times.

(f)
Confirmation was given that the bio-system referred to in the report was for the buildings and was not related to the blue/green algae.

(g)
Developing educational potential at Talkin Tarn was to be encouraged but would the whole cost be met by the Council?


The Head of Property Services responded that the whole package was about the what Talkin Tarn could offer in terms of café, an area to walk, enjoying the surroundings and also education.  It was not proposed the City Council would meet the full cost of providing education to school children at Talkin Tarn.  The staff at the Tarn would undertake education provision for visitors and there could also be school trips with charges per school child.


The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport added that there was an element of this happening already and Tullie House had held education events at Talkin Tarn as well as other groups also being involved.  The education aspect would be an extension of the activities currently being carried out.


A Member suggested that discussions could be held with the County Council, as Education Authority regarding the funding of one of the posts and perhaps involving a secondment opportunity for Education officer at the County Council.


The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented that negotiations with the County Council were now complete but he remarked that this was an interesting point and he suggested that discussions could be held with the County Council on working in partnership regarding education.  This matter could be considered further in discussions with County colleagues.

(h)
In response to a query about the establishment of a Friends of Talkin Tarn Group, the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that there were a number of “Friends of” groups across the City, which involved a mixture of people from local communities.  It would mean that the community were being involved and that local people who have interests and knowledge would have a say.  Arrangements for the formation of a group had not yet been finalised, but precedents had been set with other groups throughout the City.

(i)
Page 3, paragraph 13, referred to a possible grant from the Cumbria Waste Management Environment Trust for dealing with the blue/green algae and progress was requested on this.


The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised than an approach had been received directly from Cumbria Waste Management Environment Trust to assist with the capital cost to a tune of £50,000 but in order for the grant to become available, the City Council would have to own the facility.  The meeting on the approval of the grant would be held in late July and any conditions could be considered at that stage. 

(j)
Members referred to the capital costs for the blue/green algae works and noted that they were only provided for in 2005/06 and 2006/07.  They queried if there would be any further capital requirements after the first two years.


The Head of Property Services responded that the capital costs were mainly water quality systems and tree management.  He suggested that once the water quality system has been bought, then a maintenance budget had been put in place for this.  If at some time in the future the system needed to be renewed then this would have to go through the Council's formal processes at a later stage.  This was no different from the arrangements for other buildings throughout the Council where there were maintenance programmes in place and bids had to be made for any new capital works.


The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that the initial capital outlay was based on reducing the blue/green algae to a point where algal bloom could be managed to a satisfactory level.

(k)
The projected costs of the tea-room refurbishment were £55,000 and a Member queried the differences from the last report when the anticipated costs were approximately £28,000.


The Head of Property Services responded that it was clear during consultation that there needed to be a refurbishment of the tea‑room.  This could be done in conjunction with refurbishment of the ground floor, which would be managed together with the tea-room.  One of the key issues was disabled access and the increase in the costs for the tea-room refurbishment were to allow for the installation of a lift.


A Member commented on the budgeting for the tea-room which anticipated an income of up to £10,000 and queried whether this was achievable.  


The Head of Property Services responded that the County Council accounts showed that the tea-room made neither a profit or a loss and was in a neutral position.  With refurbishment and providing a standard which competed with other similar facilities in Cumbria, then it was anticipated that an improvement in the neutral situation could be achieved.


The consultant's report on the tea-room had stated that it could achieve more and if more of the existing 200,000 or so visitors a year were spending money in the tea-room then this anticipated income could perhaps be achieved.


A Member also suggested that the current arrangements where the tea‑room closes at 4.30 pm were inadequate on a summer evening.  The Head of Property Services responded that the tea‑room would need to be more commercially run and this would be down to management arrangements.

(l) Paragraph 3.30 referred to the possibility of re-introducing camping in a controlled environment and Members queried what controls would be put in place.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder advised that consideration of camping would be in the future and in order to consider increasing income from a camping site, better facilities would need to be provided.  Camping was not a consideration in the short term.

(m) Paragraph 3.40 referred to partnerships with local producers and also Farmers Markets.  A Member sought assurance that the scheduling of such activities would not disturb the peace and enjoyment of other users of the Tarn.

The Head of Property Services advised that this was a potential income flow which would also fit well with the Council’s Rural Strategy.  The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that it was not anticipated that events be held every week and that there would need to be consideration of the balance of commercial opportunities against the attraction of the peacefulness of the Tarn itself.

(n) In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Property Services advised that it was anticipated that the Manager’s Office would be housed within the Educational Facility.

(o) In response to a question about the figure of £50,000 within the risk assessment for a lack of project management and detailed co-ordination, the Head of Property Services advised that this was included in the fees with £25,000 in Year 1 and £25,000 in Year 2.  It was anticipated that the project management experience of staff within Commercial and Technical Services in relation could be used for this cost of £25,000.  The figure had been arrived at as it was a percentage of capital costs.

(p) A Member queried the reference to a contingency plan for Foot and Mouth and suggested that this should be a more generalised Business Continuity plan.

The Head of Property Services responded that the risk assessment had set out as many potential risks as could be developed.

(q) A Member commented that throughout the meeting the three posts which would be based at Talkin Tarn seemed to be covering a lot of areas of work, including educational activities, involvement with the Friends Group and management of the flora and fauna.  The staffing would need to be robust to cope with all of these activities.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented that currently a lot of the work on flora and fauna is undertaken by East Cumbria Countryside Project and he would not want to see this situation altered.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport added that the Council has expertise within its Parks and Countryside section which could be used on Talkin Tarn.

Members raised concern about the spreading of the Council’s expertise too thinly as there were a number of other parks and countryside areas within the City Council’s remit.

The Chairman then stated that Councillor Allison had requested permission to speak and the Committee agreed that he be allowed to speak.

Councillor Allison commented that a lot of work had gone into the project and that the report was impressive.  However, he raised concerns about the following:

(1) The blue green algae problems which could be compounded with increased usage of Talkin Tarn.  The Tarn is a significant area of 65 acres and was not like Hammonds Pond which was drained and dredged to resolve the blue green algae problem.  He questioned whether the running costs for maintaining or overcoming the blue green algae problems were sufficient.  He then referred to the risks to animals and humans and was concerned that the Council putting up signs or warnings may not be sufficient.

(2) He referred to the measures to strengthen the Business Case and queried why the County Council were not putting any further investment into the Tarn if the Business Case was so strong.  He queried whether the Council should be committing to such a project at a time when it was considering the Three Rivers Strategy and City Re-development.  He also expressed concern at the impact on Commercial and Technical Services who were already struggling with grass cutting and waste minimisation commitments.  He is questioning whether this was the right time to take on Talkin Tarn.

(3) The right of way around Talkin Tarn would be maintained regardless of ownership of the Tarn, so he queried whether it was necessary to take on the Tarn as public right of way around it would be maintained anyway.

He stated that if the proposed transfer did go ahead he hoped that it would be successful but he was expressing an element of real caution.

The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder responded that the blue green algae situation had been thoroughly assessed by at least 3 different agencies and the Council could only act on the best advice that it had received regarding the management of this problem.

He added that if the Council did not take over the Tarn and address the blue green algae problem it would become more dangerous and people would stop using the Tarn.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that there was a ground swell of opinion from rural and urban areas within the Carlisle and also from people outwith Carlisle regarding making sure that Talkin Tarn remains within public ownership.  The Council accepted that it would never cure the blue green algae problem, but could manage it safely and would do anything it could to protect people, although at the end of the day individuals make choices.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the thanks of the Committee to the Head of Property Services and other Officers involved in the production of the report, which contained a full and detailed Risk Assessment, be placed on record.  

(2) That the Executive be informed of the Committee’s comments above and in particular:

(i) There is a need to clearly look at and review revenue assumptions being made regarding the Tarn and its business opportunities.

(ii) The staffing arrangements and particularly the use of fixed term contracts should be examined further and there should be discussions with the County Council on funding for staffing arrangements, including the involvement or secondment of an Officer involved in education within the County Council.

(iii) The Committee had considered 3 proposed schemes at its meeting in October 2004 and they had concerns or issues about the larger schemes.  The preferred option of the Committee at that time was for the option which was now in front of them for consideration.  The scheme currently being proposed was more in keeping with this Committee’s view and with the views of the community.

(iv) There is a need for continuing community involvement and this may also lead to other external funding sources.

COS.85/05
SHEEP MOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport gave a verbal update on progress with the Sheepmount Project, highlighting the following:

(a)
Water and Gas services to the Sheepmount site – the United Utilities drilling work under the West Coast main line was supposed to take place during the week commencing 20 June 2005.  However, the drilling equipment had broken down on the way to the site.  The drilling work had been re-scheduled for 29 June 2005.  It is vital that it takes place on that day, in order for the temporary bridge to be taken out as scheduled on 11 July and work to commence on the Sheepmount Bridge strengthening.

In response to a Member’s question, The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that any additional costs arising from the delay in the drilling work could not be recovered from United Utilities as they are a statutory agency and costs cannot be claimed.

(b)
Pavillion Building – The commissioning of the building will take place after gas and water services are connected.  The handover of the building should take place at the end of July or beginning of August 2005.  The building is 99% complete with almost all floor coverings down.

(c)
Turning Circle – the turning circle has been taken out of the contract and included in the Sheepmount Bridge Strengthening contract.  Work on the Bridge is scheduled to commence on 18 July 2005.

In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that taking the turning circle out of the contract would not affect the grants received.  However, there would be additional costs which would be met from the contingency budget

(d)
Opening – an Open Day for the Public had been planned for 14 August, but this has been put back to early September 2005.  Arrangements for a Civic opening are being considered.  An official opening for athletics will be held during 2006, possibly at the opening meet for Border Harriers or in conjunction with UK Athletics.

(e)
An Inclusive Fitness Bid for the Sheepmount had been successful and £10,000 in equipment and training days would be provided.  However, conditions of the bid relating to the almost constant staffing of the fitness area meant that it would be better at the Sands Centre.  Officer had requested a change of venue for the bid in order to transfer it to the Sands.

(f)
Vandalism – there had been some vandalism to the grandstand which would be addressed as part of the grandstand refurbishment.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress report be noted.

(2)  That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport liase with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Chairman to arrange a site visit prior to the opening.

(The meeting ended at 3.42 pm)

